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	Meeting:   COUNCIL
	Date:  13th March 2014

	Time:  5.00PM

	Venue:  Toot Hill Village Hall, Toot Hill



PRESENT:

Councillors (4)   John Glover (Chairman), A Buckley, J Gatward, R Jackson, 
Also in Attendance (1)
Adriana Jones – Locum Clerk
Members of the Public (10)   
Members of the Press (1)
P13.077 QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
The Chairman welcomed the members of the public present, and asked if they were present to address the same issue, or if there were separate issues. A member of the public stated they were all present to ask what was happening in terms of the flooding issues in the Parish.  Cllr Jackson stated that he had spoken with the Environment Agency (EA) following the issues in Somerset, asking them for an update in terms of their plans for this area.  Cllr Jackson read out an email he had received from the EA, which is reproduced below:
We adopted the River Roding Flood Risk Management Strategy (approved by Defra) in 2012. We are now beginning to put the recommendations into practice. The Woodford Flood Alleviation Scheme is the first part of the strategy to be started. Other parts of the strategy are now being developed. More information can be found on our website at:
http://www.environment-agency.gov.uk/homeandleisure/floods/148706.aspx
In your email you ask about dredging the Roding in the Stanford Rivers Area. We no longer de-silt to the same scale as we have done in the past because we have a greater understanding of ecological issues, a reduced maintenance budget, and know it has a limited benefit to reducing flood risk. In many cases, de-silting or excavating watercourses deeper than their natural bed level by dredging, will not reduce the risk of flooding, because many rivers quickly silt up again as part of their natural processes.  Aside from ecological concerns, dredging and de-silting can be a very expensive approach to gaining the flood risk benefits that maybe better achieved with other clearance activities.   

Excavating watercourses deeper than their natural bed level by dredging does not necessarily reduce flood risk.  Another concern is in-channel restrictions created by weirs, culverts and low bridges that have a permanent bed level which cannot easily be lowered. They consequently limit the amount of water that can flow through them. Therefore any dredging upstream of these structures would have a very small effect.

We plan our work so that public money is spent where it delivers the greatest benefit in reducing flood risk to people and property. Our funding for maintenance work is currently decreasing which means we are not able to do some of the maintenance work on rivers that we have done in the past. You can view our routine maintenance programme on our website http://www.environment-agency.gov.uk/homeandleisure/floods/109548.aspx.  

Shonks Mill Flood Storage Area

The Shonks Mill Flood Storage Area (FSA) project is just initiating. We have put together a project team. We are looking to contract a consultant in the summer and start developing our options and plans during 2014/15.

So far we have commissioned a new hydraulic model of the catchment, including the Stanford Brook, so that we can accurately understand the current and future flood risk and also the impacts of the flood storage area on the river and local catchment. This will be complete in the early summer and will influence our plans. The project team will consult with the local community and councils once our initial plans are developed to seek insight and feedback.

Cllr Jackson confirmed that the last paragraph of the email states that the Parish Council will be consulted as and when a plan is available for consultation.  A member of the public stated that the email seemed very negative, and that the EA had not stated what their intended plans were to resolve the issues.  Cllr Jackson stated that he felt this Parish hadn't been affected anywhere near as badly as other areas in the Country, with the A113 being the only real issue.  Members of the public were reminded that the recent rains are a 1 in 200 year event, however there was still some concern that more dredging would in fact improve the flow of the river.

It was noted that a proposal was put forward by the EA in 2011/2012 during a meeting with the Parish Council for a reservoir near Noor Par Barn, the purpose of which was to hold more water in the upper course of the river thus alleviating some of the pressure in the South Woodford area.    During this meeting, the EA had confirmed that nothing would be done without consultation with those properties that would be affected, however following the banking crisis and a reduction in budget for the EA, this had not come to fruition.
A member of the public commented that it was a 'flood storage area' not a reservoir, the difference being that the ground was simply build up to create a bank which hold the water back - this is a temporary measure and not meant for storing water.  In addition, the member of the public commented that the location was not Noor Par Barn which is approximately 1 mile away, but near to Shonks Mill Bridge.  Councillors noted these comments.  Cllr Jackson commented that it is his understanding that no decisions have been made at this time.  A member of the public stated that originally there were three proposals, one at Woodford, one in this Parish, and one at Fyfield.  The Chairman stated that he understood this, however over time things can change, and such decisions are made by the EA and not the Parish Council.  He continued, suggesting members of the public should write to their MP with any problem which had been particularly identified, as the power of the Parish Council is very limited as it is only a statutory consultee.

A member of the public stated that there had always been extensive flooding across the field in Little End near Bridge farm, and in fact this happens every year.  There is a sewage farm in that location, and when the river floods, water pumps out of the manhole covers in this area, and she would like to know if sewage actually comes out of these manhole covers too.  The Chairman stated this was a possibility, but that this was a Highways matter, and not something the Parish Council has control over.  Another member of the public stated that he lives in a location where a ditch has been dug by the side of his garage, and there are two different fields that drain off by this garage, however the ditch is now full of rubbish and water cannot run freely along it which causes problems with flooding - somebody needs to come and clear these ditches.  The Locum Clerk explained to members of the public the remit of the Parish Council, stating that it has no control over Highway issues, of which this is one, and asked if this issue had been reported to Highways.  The member of the public stated it had been on numerous occasions, and that he was very cynical of the whole Highway reporting system.  The Locum Clerk concurred with this, stating that this is an issue which many of the Parish Councils in the Epping Forest District agree with, however they have no control of.     What was clear is that if Highways are not aware of the issues, then they cannot be blamed for not recording or resolving it, therefore it is imperative these issues are reported by as many affected individuals as possible. 

The question was asked as to who's responsibility the clearance of ditches is, to which the Locum Clerk stated she understood it was half highways and half the riparian owner (the divide being the lowest point of the ditch). A member of the public stated that this was incorrect, and that as somebody who had worked for Highways most of his working life, he knew it was the riparian owners responsibility to clear the ditches, and in times past the County Council frowned heavily on any local authority completing works on a ditch which they didn't see as part of the Highway.  Cllr Jackson asked if, as somebody who has firsthand knowledge of Highways, the member of the public would be willing to draft a letter that could be sent from this Parish Council referring to all the highway issues that are causing problems.  The member of the public AGREED.

A member of the public stated that the pothole repair works in the Parish seem like a bit of a lottery, and not based on any factual evidence, stating that the road just off the Village Hall seems  to have be re-tarmacced in the past week.  The Locum Clerk again stated that all potholes should be reported to Highways, and suggested that if they remain unfilled, ECC Cllr Maggie McEwen could be contacted. 

Regarding the public questions, the member of the press present stated that he would put something in news and views, and would contact Cllr McEwen.

P13.078
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE (2)

NOTED that apologies had been received from Cllrs Sardika and Tallon.
P13.079
OTHER ABSENCES (0)

NOTED other absences of Cllr Hollington.
P13.080
MINUTES


The Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 9th January 2014 were signed and AGREED.
P13.081
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
NOTED there were no declarations of interest.
P13.082 CLERKS UPDATE AND COMMUNICATIONS REPORT

               Members NOTED the following Communications and Correspondence:-

· Register of Interest Form for Cllr Tallon to be completed.
· Noted that EFDC reported at the Local Council Liaison Committee meeting that they intend to go Electronic / paper free with planning applications from 1st October 2014.  It was AGREED that the Locum Clerk should request a  projector as was offered to smaller Parish Council as this meeting.

· Locum clerk read out the list of training courses available to members.  Cllr Jackson suggested Cllr Tallon and Sardika are informed about this training and asked if they would like to attend.
· Annual Parish Meeting (Parish Assembly) to be held at 6.30pm on 8th May following the Annual meeting of the Parish Council.

P13.083
PLANNING APPLICATIONS

a) Decisions on planning applications

	No 
	Application Number 
	Location 
	Proposal 

	1
	EPF/0425/14


	Builders Yard Adj Millside

Toot Hill Road

Toot Hill

Ongar CM5 9LJ
	Proposed replacement commercial storage space  - via extension

	No Objection


P13.084   REPORTS AND MEMBERS REPORTS





The following reported were received.

	Chairman
	Will report under agenda item 10.

	Vice Chairman
	No Report

	District Councillor
	No Report

	County Councillor
	No Report

	Highways 
	Vehicle Activated Sign (VAS) - Cllr Jackson confirmed he had spoken with Highways and it has been agreed that a VAS could be located outside the MOT garage, and that this needed to be completed before 1st April.  The only issue is that it cannot be within 5m of overhead power cables.  Cllr Jackson is waiting to hear back from UK Power Networks, and if this issue cannot be solved, the sign will be located on the opposite side of the road.  Either way, the sign will be warning drivers who are exiting the village that they are still in a 30MPH zone.
Cycle Pathway - Cllr Sardika to report at next meeting.

Extending 30MPH Limit to Woodman Pub - Cllr Jackson suggested this issue should be put on hold until such time as the VAS has been installed. 
Truecam - Cllr Jackson reported that he had had many conversations with the police over last few weeks regarding Truecam, stating the police are making such of lot of money (£3600/hour in one hour - 55 drivers in 40 minutes).  It is expected the police plan to be in the Parish every two weeks, their main aim being to catch the speeding commuters in the hope that as regular users of this road, they will slow down going forward.  The Truecam works by recording speed, taking a picture, and a letter is sent to the driver and they get a fine and 3 penalty points.


	Councillors Reports
	No Reports

	Superfast Broadband
	Cllr Jackson stated that the last he heard was that there was due to be a roll out for Stanford Rivers in April 2015, and dependent on the exchange, some areas could be updated as early as April 2014.  A member of the public stated that there is an alternative where you can change to Country Broadband for an initial cost of £150, and receive 30m broadband speed - you would however need to be within distance of the transmission mast in by the Nuclear Bunker. 

	Website & IT
	No update

	Newsletter
	Paul stating there was nothing to report, however he was happy from tonight's attendance that members of the public are reading News and Views.  Cllr Jackson stated that following a number of conversations he has had with members of the press, all the local papers are reading News and Views too.


	Village Hall
	The Chairman read out an update received from Cllr Tallon, a copy of which is attached to the minutes.



	Environmental Issues
	1. Fly tipping of three tyres outside gate to Village Hall - Locum Clerk to report
2. Cllr Jackson reported that the bushes in the lay-by opposite Woodman have now been cut right back. A load of wood was subsequently dumped there, however this was cleared quickly following a call to Highways.


P13.085  FINANCIAL REPORTS

a) List of Cheques & Monthly Statement of Accounts
Cheques were signed.  A copy of the monthly account statement will be emailed to members, and will be on the next agenda for approval.
P13.086
LAND AT LITTLE END, STANFORD RIVERS
Members NOTED that the Clerk had forwarded some correspondence from Essex County Council regarding this land, requesting further information.  The Chairman confirmed he would read the paperwork and respond accordingly.
P13.087
TOOT HILL VILLAGE HALL
The Chairman confirmed he is in possession of the land registry documents which are in two parts; 1. the entrance, 2. the Village Hall proper.  There are some issues that need to be addressed including the handle to the door.  
P13.088
STAFFING MATTER

It was NOTED that due to a family illness, the Clerk had submitted her resignation, and therefore a vacancy  has arisen.  Members noted that the Clerk (and the Locum Clerk) would continue for at least another month, ensuring everything is ready for audit, accounts are finished, and handover to new Clerk.  


Councillors would like their thanks recorded to Clerk for all her assistance and support.  It was AGREED that the Locum Clerk should create a draft advert for a new Clerk based on the same terms as the current Clerk, and that this should be sent to the Chairman for approval, prior to going to EALC for circulation.  Cllr Jackson stated that Councillors should take more of a responsible, pro-active role in the Council at this time.

Items for next agenda:
· Toot Hill Village Show

· Extending 30MPH limit to Woodman Pub


Signed ........................................    Date ............................[image: image1.png]
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